Grand Valley State University
General Education Committee 

Minutes of 11-15-10 DRAFT

PRESENT: Deborah Bambini, James Bell, Jason Crouthamel, Phyllis Curtiss, Chris Dobson, Emily Frigo, Gamal Gasim, Roger Gilles, Monica Harris, Penney Nichols-Whitehead, Keith Rhodes, Paul Sicilian, Ruth Stevens, David Vessey, Michael Wambach Judy Whipps

ALSO PRESENT: C. “Griff” Griffin, Director of General Education, Krista Rye, General Education Office Coordinator, 

ABSENT: Zach Conley, Sheldon Kopperl, Guenter Tusch (for Hugh McGuire) 

GUESTS:  Maria Cimitile
	Agenda Items
	Discussion
	Action / Decisions

	Approval of November 8 Minutes
	
	Approved as submitted.

	Approval of Agenda 
	
	Approved.

	Introductions
	Guenter Tusch has replaced Hugh for the current term.  Hugh will be back on the committee in January.  Shel Kopperl has been asked to be on an Honors search committee, so CLAS has replaced his spot with Gamal Gasim from Political Science for the remainder of the semester.
	

	Revision Proposal: Next Steps


	We have arrived at a general consensus on the basic contours of the revision proposal. Our plan is to:

· integrate several new LEAP goals into the program

· redistribute all the skills/LEAP goals into specific GE categories

· adopt versions of the VALUE rubrics as assessment tools

· eliminate the “Basic Skills” designation

· make MTH 110 a prerequisite for the Mathematical Sciences category

· eliminate the Jr. Level writing requirement

· move WRT 150 from Basic Skills into the GE program 

· eliminate the Themes

· create 6 or so “Global Issues” or “Big Question” upper-level categories

· invite faculty to propose upper-level courses for the GI/BQ categories

· create a GE 4XX senior capstone course as an elective in each GI/BQ category

· invite faculty to propose specific “topics” for the GE 4XX courses

There are lots of details to work out. We need to decide which details we need to agree on prior to making our proposal public, and which details we want to ask the larger university community to work out as part of the governance process.

We also need to discuss the ideal scope and length of the actual proposal. How much is too much? How little is too little?

We also need to discuss the governance process itself. What do we want to do before the semester ends? What do we want to propose for early next semester? What’s our overall timetable? 

The Chair started the discussion by asking what question and comments committee members had a reaction to the above list. For example: eliminating Themes was not something that was previously talked about, but it emphasizes that we are talking about a transformation of courses.  Because there has been so much discussion it might be nice to say we are eliminating Themes and moving in a new direction with a revised upper-level proposal.  
In response, a committee member asked if courses in current Themes would reapply.  It was agreed that it seemed the most effective and cleanest way to have current courses reapply and make sure they fit and meet the new criteria.
A committee member noted that we should think carefully about the language we use to talk about the revisions and consider not saying eliminate; we should distinguish the Theme categories from the classes.  Another committee member added that if we say we are eliminating Themes, we need to say what we are replacing them with.
It was suggested to use the language that we are “transforming the upper- level component by eliminating Themes”.
Capstone or Seminar?

A committee member asked if we want to use Capstone or Seminar.  The Chair asked if it should be a senior Seminar course.  A committee member asked if by calling it a Seminar are we assuming a 2-1 (2 clock hours to 1 credit).  The Director responded no, it would be a 1-1.  

A committee member asked if we (GEC) are we creating GE 400 or are we asking faculty to propose?  The Chair responded that we are asking faculty to propose what happens “after the colon”.  For example Sustainability would be “Sustainability:  Xsubject.”  If we follow this model then we would need proposals for individual sections.  The question is do we want faculty to create a generic course for each category.
The Director added that it would be helpful for GEC to create sample syllabi.  If GEC creates the Syllabus of Record and courses have GE prefixes you need some way to get the courses into the catalog.  One way to do this is to have the GE prefix.  The Chair imagines that the process (after the proposal passes) would be to have faculty workshops with representatives for each category to decide on content goals for each category.    The Director added that in order to complete the upper-level proposal and simultaneously propose new skills goals, it would probably be easier to propose content goals at the same time.  Otherwise, we have to have groups come together and develop these.  This could affect whether or not the proposal will go to faculty governance in December and be ready for the winter semester.

The Chair added that it seems we can do whatever we want; does it make sense to have faculty create a model for all other sections?  It seemed okay to him as they would need to follow the content goals.  One detail to work out is how to create categories (or provide the Big Questions to the campus).  Would we have a process for faculty to develop, or do we (GEC) want to propose the categories?  The Director responded that GEC has done the research and reviewed  AAC&U so put that in the proposal and see what the response is through the campus conversations.   The Chair added that we could say we went to the AAC&U conference and website and these are the categories they recommend addressing. It sounds reasonable to say that AAC&U is a good starting point for existing categories. The Chair used the Health & Social Justice category as an example to consider.  The question is, should we define the criteria for courses that have both health and social justice as part of their course, or will it be a catch all for courses that fall into either health or social justice. 
Categories – Calling them Global Issues?
A committee member asked if it is really necessary to call the categories global issues. (A List of GI was on screen for reference).  The Chair responded that there is good reason to say these are categories to begin with in our proposal as they are identified by AAC&U.  Two committee members added that they thought it would be a good idea to add the 7th category of Communications that was discussed last year.  
 A committee member added that AAC&U didn’t come up with the GI categories as a way to define courses; but rather as way to look at issues.  A committee member responded that she thinks they would be adopted here for a different purpose and AAC&U’s categories may be overly restrictive.  Health and Social Justice category was used as an example.  We want categories that are easily understood by colleagues.  A committee member suggested getting descriptions for each category and having a further discussion. The Chair added that we will add to the agenda for the remainder of the semester to have a focused discussion of how to propose these categories. A committee member agreed that we will have a stronger proposal if we list the categories and descriptions.  A committee member shared concern about faculty having to carefully delineate their course based on the category they choose. A committee member responded that we have to know the categories and what we approve to go in them.  A committee member added that we need to set content goals and decide based on meeting those goals; we have to set those, not the proposal.
The Chair asked to set GEC agenda items related to this list (referenced above). 
For example, eliminate Basic Skills seems pretty easy, whereas defining global issues categories requires more discussion before we begin sharing the proposal with the campus.
A committee member shared that she has always thought of global issues as ones that have a global effect, not around the world reference.  The Chair agreed that AAC&U talks about globalization of issues and we’ve moved it to a big question. 
A committee member asked if we have to have everything (Basic Skills, goals, upper-level component) all in one proposal.  Some issues seem more like housekeeping items rather than changes and she would hate to see all parts of the proposal get hung up because of one part. The Chair responded that yes that is true, but he wasn’t sure if there would be faculty governance related issue.  The Director added that there are parts that overlap; you don’t want to adopt the goals without the upper-level component.  The Basic Skills could probably stand alone and you could possibly propose separately.  
A committee member commented on adopting the six global issues.  If we (GEC) carefully define categories that is where faculty will attack the proposal. When Themes were created they were not defined and the development process created buy-in, interest, and enthusiasm. He thinks we should develop a few fully-flushed out examples and to say we are open to other ideas.  
Redistribution of Goals

The Chair noted that we could say we are aiming for the revisions for the upper-level to happen in Fall 2013, but in the meantime we plan to work on the Basic Skills alignment and goals revisions. 
A committee member added that it would be great PR to tell faculty they no longer have to all of the goals; it seems like it would be helpful towards assessment as well. The Chair commented that many faculty would see as a good focus and reduction for what they are accountable for in covering in a course. The Director added that currently there are five skills goals and Foundations and Culture currently have three.  Unless you are going to reduce the number of skills goals you will not have less in the proposal for the new upper-division component. Content goals currently range from 2-4; you could say the new courses could no more than two content goals. 
The Chair stated that the redistribution of goals is a beginning point to look at way of redistributing.  We haven’t yet been convinced that two would do it.  We would have to have a focused discussion on reducing.   We also created a few more goals by splitting up goals (critical and creative thinking are proposed as two separate goals).  The Director noted that you could, for example, consider critical and creative thinking are covered in the Foundation Arts category.

 The Chair asked what an appropriate document would be to come out of this committee.  The big spectrum is that it could be as few as two pages and as many as thirty-five pages and catalog ready. What should we be working towards?
A committee member said it is important to reference the work the committee did over the summer and state why we are making the change.  We have to start with student learning, what we propose to change, use the basic categories that are in place (so we don’t end up with another 20 categories), a brief description of the categories, and the rubric.  We should start from there and build out.  She thinks it is fine for faculty to decide on the classes, but still keeping it within five to six categories. A committee member added that we should also include the history, the forums, the task force, and LEAP goals.  A committee member thought a “at a glance”, side-by-side comparison would be helpful.  
Proposing Categories – GEC or Faculty proposals?

A committee member still felt it important to leave the categories open to suggestions, but noting that we will only adopt six. A committee member responded that a compromise might be to propose 6 -8 categories, note what AAC&U proposes, but tell them that we realize they may not have covered everything and that we are open to suggestions.
A committee member also felt that the categories are often limiting and it would be better to have faculty come up with categories.  She asked if we really care about the categories, or more about the course?  The type of classes we are talking about, by definition will have different disciplines in and by design there will be less content.  What if we end up with all great proposals in one category?
A committee member responded that we need to first research the categories and comes up with process for those categories that we can respect.  We are empowered to say these are important categories and why.  If faculty have issues we can look at those and review.  Otherwise, if we leave it open, we could blossom into Themes again.  
The guest noted that one item for discussion is that students wanted those categories to be able to put on their transcript.  A committee member didn’t think this wouldn’t be seen by employers as having much value on a transcript.  The guest responded that Student Senate did feel it was important. A committee member added that she thought that critical questions and important questions in our world today would be seen as important by employers.

 A committee member agreed and shared that in addition to employers it would be important for students to recognize continuity.  These are not just courses about meeting goals, there is a reason students would be taking six more hours of courses; to examine an issue as a citizen of world.  A committee member agreed that he thought the advantage of using the AAC&U defined categories was to have a specific upper-level component to help students deal with important issue and prepare them for after graduation.
A committee member responded that if we are looking at it strictly for the PR aspect than we should create names for what we are doing that would be descriptive.  Employers want to know what students can do, not what the transcript says.  It is important to consider what you call the upper division component.

The Director made a few follow up comments.  Right now students take two Cultures courses – one in World Perspectives and on in US Diversity.  These two courses don’t show up as a category on the transcript; they just show up as courses the student takes (the employer may not recognize they are diversity courses).  Second, the public participation process is great.  What it means for GEC is that if you open it up to entire campus you will get more buy-in, but it will also slow down the process a lot.  What if no one comes forward?  There is a trade-off either way.  Finally, employers want skills.  We want students to walk out and solve problems at different levels.  

A committee member added that part of his motivation was to open up the categories for suggestions- the more completed proposal we give, the more negative feedback we will get from faculty.  It will slow down process.  A committee member responded that she though it important to do both; say here is what we know, but still be open to other suggestions.

The Chair asked if the committee should breakup into small groups for a while to make progress on various portion of proposal.  The first three areas would be to explain the LEAP goals, plan for redistribution of them, and the value rubrics to transform assessment and to give objectives to faculty rather than just goals.

Basic Skills

A committee member asked what the group would be doing with Basic Skills. The Chair responded that part of it is deciding where would WRT 150 go, generating the content goals, deciding if it will it look like other courses.  Once the decision is made on categories and goals, decide what their relationship is.
A committee member asked how we transition from making WRT 305 required to not required. The Chair’s understanding is that we would assume through the redistribution of goals.  If we can get 3-4 categories to teach and assess writing than we can address it.  A committee member was concerned about eliminating the current structure where if a student’s writing is not up to par than they have to take a class; it is a last ditch effort to get writing instructing.  If it is moved to a Foundation course witling is just a portion of the grade.  All it means is that the student will get a lower grade.  The Chair added that we would do a rigorous assessment and can identify how well we are doing.  We are not eliminating the requirement and we would have to assure ourselves that something is happening instead. The Director shared that similarly with SWS program, only one-third of the grade is based on writing.  Grades in SWS courses are not 100% based on writing.
The Chair shared his thought on a timetable for the proposal.   If by end of this semester we distribute a modest sized, but detailed, proposal than what do we want to have happen in the winter semester in terms of conversation?  It has been helpful to go to the unit head meetings and UCC and have face-to-face conversations.  The larger forums are not as helpful and it seems more visits might be good idea.  A committee member suggested attending faculty senate meetings of different colleges.  A committee member asked what the decision process would be.  The Chair said we would submit a document to UCC to let them know that this is our proposal; we would schedule campus conversations, and follow up with a formal proposal. 
The guest suggested that GEC send forward a proposal in December that lays out the three areas.  The Senate would vote and then it would go to UAS for a vote.  Given that the proposal would be changing curriculum for entire university, GEC should be sure to keep a hand in it.  The first is more of a Memo of Information; the second would be action that we would like to have approved. The Chair added that we would gauge and adjust the proposal as we go.  There will still be objections but we would be responding to the feedback and incorporating it into the proposal.  To reiterate the December deadline would be an update on where we are and that a formal proposal could be expected in April after we get feedback from forums.  The guest added that UCC does not vote on this proposal because GEC no longer reports to them, but they would be included as a courtesy.

The Director added that the NSSE results are out and compare our students from freshman to seniors and then to other peers.  One thing related to GE is that GVSU freshman and seniors learn more about GE than our peer institutions.   
The Director also reported on the goals surveys.  There are two ways to look at the goal charts from our unit head survey – if you look at A & B responses you don’t have to look at C&D responses since they are opposites.   There are some clear categories and some that struggle.  We did a rough crack at assigning goals to categories based on picking categories where 60-70% of unit heads said it will take no or very little effort to accomplish these goals.

The Chair asked what our next step is.  Some categories may only get two goals.  The Director added that the flip side is that you could assign critical thinking anywhere and can assign writing anywhere, so you might focus on the goals that fewer categories say they can easily achieve.   A question to consider is do you want goals in both lower and upper components.
The committee reviewed goals and tentatively assigned them to Foundations and Cultures categories based on the unit head responses (see chart sent out as a follow-up with proposed goals).

 A committee member noted that no unit heads had speaking high on the responses so it may need to be done at the upper-level.  The guest shared that she did some research for her own course and her recommendation is that it speaking be both lower-level and higher since don’t have many teaching it.  

The Director will look at data for section size for Arts category and oral communications and share with the committee via email.
The Director encouraged everything to think about keeping everything in just one category and be at the 100-200 level.  Courses that double dip right now have identical skills goals.  With the newly proposed, if course double dip they may end up with six skills goals.  We can figure it out as we lay it out and can decide.  It could also mean that the course has to do two assessments in a row with different categories.

Themes and Basic Skills will be start of next agenda items

	We will add to the agenda, for the remainder of semester, to have a focused discussion of how to propose these upper-component categories.  
Agreed upon suggestions to use when referring to the proposed changes: 

We are transforming the  upper- level component by eliminating Themes

We are distinguishing the Theme categories from the classes.

Themes and Basic Skills will be the start of the next agenda.



	Director’s Report
	Update on LEAP goal survey results (see e-mail distribution). Discuss our next steps in compiling and using this information.

Information was shared throughout the Revision Proposal Agenda discussion.


	

	Adjournment
	Motion to adjourn; seconded.


	Adjourned at 4:27 p.m.
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